

MINUTES

October 27, 2011
3:00 -5:00 p.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES________________________________________________
ROLL CALL
Present: 
David Belcher, Heidi Buchanan, Beverly Collins, Chris Cooper, Cheryl Daly, Elizabeth Heffelfinger,

Christopher Hoyt, David Hudson,  Luther Jones,  Leroy Kauffman,  Rebecca Lasher, Beth Lofquist, David McCord, Erin McNelis, Elizabeth McRae, Ron Michaelis, Leigh Odom, Kadie Otto, Malcolm Powell, Philip Sanger, Kathy Starr, Wes Stone, Vicki Szabo, Erin Tapley,  Ben Tholkes,  Cheryl Waters-Tormey
Members with Proxies:

Luther Jones, Justin Menickelli, Malcolm Powell, Bill Richmond, Chuck Tucker
Members Absent: 
 None
Recorder: 

Ann Green

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES____________________________________________________

Motion:

The minutes of the Faculty Senate meeting of September 29, 2011 were approved as presented.
A motion was passed to suspend the order of business so that Old Business could be discussed first.  The purpose of the change in order was to ensure that the Reorganization Task Force had the opportunity to present their policy on this date since this was the deadline of the charge they received. 
Old Business:

Sean O’Connell/ Chair of the Reorganization Task Force:

The Task Force has met three times and has had three major drafts of the proposed reorganization policy. They tried to include as many levels of review as possible. Staff, faculty and a couple of deans, an ex-dean and the associate provost were included. Additionally, there was an open forum with opportunity for students and staff to comment. Opportunity to comment anonymously by email was also available. They looked at approximately a dozen policies from other institutions.  They found only one policy within the UNC System - at UNC Greensboro. They tried to have a balance in terms of shared governance and to give responsibility to everybody so there is faculty, staff and administration involvement. This policy is in part a response to practices or mis-practices on campus and it their hope that the proposed policy would resolve a nice clear way to propose, and follow through on proposal for reorganization. Lastly, Sean said they tried to spell out the things that would need to be considered before reorganization such as budgets, organizational structures before and after, facilities management and changing spaces, etc. They would like to see a formal process that would include thinking about all of the logistics and contingencies.

Comment: Did you look at many schools outside the UNC system? 

Response: We did. There was only one within the system that had a policy so we looked at UT, UGa. The University of GA was one of the best models…Oregon, Southeast Missouri…others across the country.

Comment: I’m wondering, does our system seem to be behind those? Did you get the feeling that other state systems as a whole allow more governance to faculty, etc?

Comment: I can’t answer that directly. It doesn’t seem like it’s all that common…

Comment: This is going to be a policy? Is it like a university policy with a UP number?

Response from Erin: That’s the intent. It would have to go. There is the new policy on policies that just came out about a month ago that pretty much told us how to go about proposing policies. It would go up and if the chancellor approves it – it would be a policy in the back of the handbook.
Comment from Beth: I had thought this was being proposed as an APR because it is for academic units.

Response from Erin: Whichever is the appropriate…?
Beth: The APR is the academic procedure and regulation documents that are mainly focused on just the academic side of the house.
Comment: So, the action in the Senate – would this come to a vote in the Senate?

Response: It says it will, according to this document. 

Comment: Are we passing a policy or are we passing the resolution to recommend this policy? As a university policy, it would be a recommendation to the chancellor. As an APR, it would be a recommendation to the provost, I think…
Discussion continued. The outcome is that formally this is a resolution to recommend and typically a university policy would get vetted to the entire university. If it is just academic affairs, it’s an APR that is recommended to the Provost from the Senate and it still goes to the chancellor whether for information or for action in the form of a routing form…

Comment: Question about timing, this is a logistical thing…it says that you must have the decisions by May 1st so that you can have processes in place by July 1st. That date, I think is / should actually be March 1st. If you want banner and all those things to be in place by July 1…I think March 1st is the date.

Response from Sean: We borrowed those dates from UNCG. 

Comment from Beth: For our campus, I think March 1 is the date – it’s either in February or March 1st. We can find that out…

Discussion continued. This would be open to a friendly amendment.

Comment: Depts., Schools, Colleges and whether or not appropriate for other units within AA division that are not addressed here. As Provost, would you encourage there to be a separate policy as such?

Response from Beth: My read on this is that it is mainly academic depts. and college structure and not for the support structure that we have. That’s my read on it.

Comment from Erin: It had been brought up in one of the forums that shouldn’t it be appropriate that there be a parallel type of procedure for support units because you have some that will deal more directly with the depts. and colleges?
Comment from Sean: We actually did discuss that as a group. First paragraph under Section 2, the last sentence we had spelled out a couple of examples but we did try to imply that those support units in non-academic affairs should be consulted…
Comment from Dr. Belcher: I’m not quite sure what you’re saying there. Are you saying yes, none, housing units if I might put it that way, like colleges or depts. should go through this exact process or are you saying it should just be considered and engage people in the conversation?
Response from Sean: More the latter….

Discussion continued.

Comment: Go to Section 4, paragraph 2 the continuation on the top of the page: The last sentence. The Faculty Senate will vote on any reorganization… What does that infer?

Response from Erin: That there would be a vote. You can see that last page indicates by flow chart.

Comment: But, what is that vote intended to signify?

Response: Whether they are in favor or not. We don’t get to make that decision, but there are at every level there was supposed to be documentation of statements, reasonings and a vote that’s passed on. The chancellor makes the final decision, but they are informed of discussion and votes along the way.
Comment from Sean: The intent was if it was a change within a college then Faculty Senate wouldn’t consider that unless some contentious issue pops up, but if it was a change affecting multiple colleges, then the Senate should be informed…
Comment: I assume it’s safe to say if you are going to do a cost-benefit analysis the party recommending the change is the one who is responsible for providing all of the information?

Comment: That is as it is stated in the policy.

Comment: Paragraph 1 talking about changes initiated by a majority of faculty in affected…does that mean it can be initiated by dept heads without conversation with the faculty?

Comment: Can be initiated but they still have to go back and consult with the faculty first.

Comment: Section 3, Bullet point 12 talking about impact on faculty, students and staff. I would ask that you reverse the order to students, faculty and staff.
The change above was accepted as a friendly amendment.
Electronic Vote on Proposed Policy on Reorganization of Academic Units (with friendly amendment change to 11th  bullet in Section #3). 
Yes: 22

No: 2

Abstain: 0

The resolution passes.
EXTERNAL REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Chancellor’s Update/David Belcher:

Dr. Belcher began by giving an update on the Strategic Planning process. They have continued to do listening tours over the last month and are almost done except for Murphy which will be held this Monday. Summary documents are being put together of the conversations and these will be for everybody’s consumption. The conversations have been good with very good and interesting input. He has been amazed at the diversity of what everybody wants from us at the different locations although they are all within our service area. He has been amazed at the requests from everybody for access to our programs. He hears it from Asheville that wants more graduate programs, then from Murphy who say they work all day with two kids and can’t drive to Asheville for that graduate program. It’s an interesting challenge, but there is a lot of buy-in to Western and basically they just want more of us. 

Dr. Belcher also shared that there has been very strong participation in the Strategic Planning round-table discussions thus far. The discussions are still going on and there will be summary statements coming out of these discussions. 

He encourages folks to get on the website 20/20 commission website (20/20commission.wcu.edu) and give comments there. He encouraged that we go to the site and read what other people are saying. It may be that you agree with or disagree with what you read there – get your own comments in there. The website will stay up all year long.
In the next six weeks the steering committee is going to be spending time to come up with what he calls the broad brushstroke strategic initiatives for the institution.  

The first quarter revenues in the state of North Carolina are in line with what was forecasted which is really good. We have a forecast budget. If we can bring in this much money in or a little higher we are likely not to get cut.

In terms of budget proposals to GA there are two items going on right now. The GA request for dealing with enrollment growth has just been received. Melissa Wargo will start working with the Provost Office on this request.
The other item and the one out in front, is on tuition and fees. There may be two possible additions when it comes to tuition and fees this year. There is the normal 6.5% which is the limit that in most years we are allowed to request up to. The other has to do with comparison of our tuition with our 18 peer institutions that were just blessed by the Board of Governors in September. In comparison we are very low number in the amount of tuition we charge. We may not try to catch up all in one year because it may be way too much for students to accommodate. They are looking at how this might impact student enrollment. If we go up too much it might hurt us. But, we might propose to the BOG that we have 3-4 catch up years. 

Although a standard process with the UNC system, we are just getting on board with the practice of having a committee on campus that deals with tuition and fees and that makes recommendations. There’s a group in NC that helps to spell out who is on that committee and it has to be half students. They have been on there and we’ve had faculty and staff on there. They are wrestling with how much should we go for; should we ask for differentiated tuition and all these different areas. How do we balance, how does it look. It’s not all about money, it’s also about politics. The executive council saw the first early pass on this on Monday and their first reaction was that it was too much for students to bear; that it was really going to hurt the students in the long run. Next week on Thursday and Friday, the BOG have an annual retreat. The BOG will have to approve our recommendations and as he understands it there is generally a great variety of opinion on tuition and fees. We will have a good sense after next Friday of how the Board feels about it and then they will come back and wrestle with it some more. The BOG would have to endorse the tuition and fee recommendation at its December Board Meeting in order to get in the GA BOG time line for dealing with budgets. 
As far as the things he has talked about today; tuition and fees and enrollment growth, Dr. Belcher suggested we think of the Fall as the time of input and requests of GA for money; sort of the phase one and that after the holidays is the start of determining by internal discussions how to go about spending the money if we get it. He has asked Dianne Lynch to put a draft together of how that will work. It will involve CLC and the new budget and finance committee and draft charge coming out that yall have worked on and he’s asked Erin and Dianne to get together to talk about plugging that group into the decision making process so they are present for budget hearings at various levels. The process will be one of bottom up requests for priorities at the institution. The conversation is we’ve got 542 phenomenal ideas on what basis are we going to choose the priorities? 
Lastly, related to budget, Dr. Belcher has authorized a salary analysis for the university. One has not been done in several years and he feels it has got to be done. The legislature has not allowed salary increases for several years so the thinking may have been to why even bother, but one day we will have money again and if we don’t have a real analysis of where we stand, we are not going to know what to do when the money is available. He is calling for a very thorough analysis and it will take awhile because there is a lot of data to analyze. He wants to have the comprehensive data available when the money comes in. 
Comment: Will the salary study include equity study that the American Association of University Women’s chapter has?

Response from Dr. Belcher: It can. I haven’t gotten into any kind of specific charge. I know the AAUW was interested in some of the issues there. I think without knowing exactly what the AAUW has requested, my understanding is—what I am asking for is to be as comprehensive as possible. 

Faculty Assembly/Beverly Collins:

They meet next Friday. Items on the agenda are: drop/add policies, Academics First initiative and an update on Campus Safety.
SGA/TJ Eaves/Alecia Page/Jody Owens:

TJ Eaves, SGA President, led off by giving a few updates: The Association of Student Governments met last week on Western’s campus. All student governments from the state were here and they talked about issues that involve all of our campuses. TJ said that $1.00 of each student’s fees goes to the Student Government Association; a little over 
$220,000 budget and we want to be sure they use that correctly.
This week, TJ, along with many other faculty, staff and other students are living below the line.  This is living on $1.50 per day for 5 days to raise awareness for global poverty. As TJ stated there are 1.4 billion reasons why – that’s how many people do this every day in their lives. WLOS covered this and $1600 dollars so far have been raised and this is being matched by Project Care.

The Power of Purple Challenge is continuing. SCA is a big athletic supporter this year. They are trying to get the students to make traditions and be behind athletics. He made a Power of Purple challenge where he challenged Appalachian State’s Student Body President to see whose sporting athletic department is more successful against each other. They won last night with WCU Soccer beating Appalachian 1-0. TJ said they are also giving away t-shirts at all the home App games to boost attendance. 

They have had a lot of trouble with parking tickets this semester. Chief Justice just caught up with the parking appeals that he has had all year. They were 2 to 3 weeks behind with parking ticket appeals.
TJ shared that they have 160 clubs and organizations signed up with SGA right now. They’ve allocated about $6000 in supplemental funding to the state. This is more than last year in which they only had about 140. They are definitely seeing more involvement with students and they hope this will help increase retention.

TJ turned the floor over to Alecia Page, SGA Vice President, who gave an update from Student Senate.

Alecia shared that they have a senator working on recognizing participants in the UP Program in graduation ceremonies. They also have a commuter senator who is working on creating a forum for parking. There are lots of complaints about parking this semester.
SGA has started an initiative called Cuts Hurt which she explained is a project that entails speaking to the student body educating them on steps Alecia felt the state could have taken to avoid the cuts that we’ve had to public education. Cuts Hurt initial phase is educational, getting out information about how the cuts are reflected in students’ day to day lives with such things as increases of class size, elimination of departments, lack of availability of new and useful texts and so forth. The second phase of the project allows students to respond with a video because they believe the most powerful statement doesn’t come necessarily from a letter or mass email; it comes from those representatives seeing the faces of the students who are having to deal with those numbers they are crunching. Cuts Hurt has been picked up by our sister schools of the Association of Student Government. Sixteen other student body presidents received an email today and they will start implementing the program at their universities.  NC Association of Educators has also agreed to back the program and they want to filter it through the K-12 setting. The project is picking up momentum. Alecia had dinner with members of the 11th Congressional District about a week ago and they have some speakers signed on to come to Western to talk to students. This is also when they will be airing some of the first videos from Cuts Hurt. The videos will be uploaded to YouTube on a chapter called Cuts Hurt project. 

Alecia encouraged faculty and staff to support SGA and the Cuts Hurt endeavor through modeling. She specially requested faculty consider becoming involved by doing a video of their own, talking about how these cuts have impacted classroom sizes, your salary perhaps, or maybe even your faith in public education in general and sharing this with your classes so students will realize it’s an important effort.
Erin added that the entire effort started with Western and was initiated by Alecia. It has had a statewide impact. The Senate members applauded Alecia. 

Staff Senate/Jason Lavigne:

Jason said they are very close to finishing the first ever staff newsletter. The newsletter is an effort to meet one of their goals to communicate more with staff and to let staff know what they are involved in. Articles will include the Poverty Project, Power of Purple Challenge, Employee Appreciation Day as well as some regular featured articles such as a featured staff member. 

Caden Painter and Jason attended the Staff Assembly Meeting at GA. A delegate of Western was elected to serve as an at large delegate on the executive committee. One of the delegates has rolled off the committee, but the new election will replace to one departing. 

IT Update/Anna McFadden:

Anna said they will be sending an IT survey to the entire campus on November 1st. They researched IT surveys around the nation before tailoring a survey to their purposes. They ran it by the IT Council where they received some suggestions. They survey will have common questions related to faculty, staff and students, then will branch so that faculty have certain questions related to their work, students and staff as well and then it will come back to common questions. They really want to get as much participation as possible. It will be appreciated for Senators to promote the survey.

They are launching Apple Remote Desktop which means the updates to Mac Computers will no longer have physically to the computer to update or make changes. They will be making appointments with those people who have Macs to install the client that will allow for the remote capability. 
Student email – recd notification that Microsoft will no longer support student email. They have to by 12/31 stand up Outlook Live for the students. They would appreciate faculty telling their advisees about this. It won’t be that much of a change for them, but the web client will look more like our email looks. The student email will be migrated December 7 – 11. 
Comment from a student: I saw on Facebook that we would not be able to forward email from – I have my Catamount email forwarded to my personal email – is that going to be affected?

Response from Anna: I need to get back with you on that. I think you can forward – but I’m not sure…

(Anna offered to research and get back with Senate with what she finds out as well.
Comment: The forwarding is to be turned off. for a few folks is slipped through on the forwarded. 
Response from Anna: I think you can still forward individual emails you just can’t forward complete email.

Comment: Is it subject to the same restrictions on size?
Response from Anna: They will not have any more than they are currently allotted. 

Comment: They currently are allotted more than faculty are allotted.

Response from Anna: Whatever they have.

Comment: Is there still going to be that disparity?

Response from Anna: There’s no change coming in faculty email right now that I know of, but if we can help you archive your email, we’re glad to do that.

Comment: But if it’s the same system it seems that the same rules should apply?

Response from Anna: It’s not exactly the same system.

Comment:  Was there not something about maximum amount and also maximum size of student email?

Response from Anna: Yes, in other words if you have students with messages larger than 25 mb and mailboxes larger than 10 gb, that’s not going to be migrated and those students will need to work with the Technology Commons on that.
Erin gave an update from Richard Starnes on the Provost Search. They are trying to plan the agenda for when the candidates would come to campus. At the moment they have set aside between 9:00 and 10:00 a.m. for the candidates to meet with Faculty Senate. Prior to that there will be an open coffee time so if you aren’t able to go between 9:00 and 10:00 a.m. you could go earlier. There will be a presentation that each candidate will do on a common theme and a reception on campus. There are four different times for faculty and one of those is with Faculty Senate. Erin said if she remembered correctly, there are 28 applicants so far. Next month they will begin narrowing the group of candidates down to the semi-finalists.

COUNCIL REPORTS________________________________________________________________________

Academic Policy and Review Council/Christopher Hoyt, Chair: 

There is nothing new being brought to Senate this month. There probably will be next month. 
On the curriculum spreadsheet there is a request to propose a new Sport Management program that did not receive unanimous vote from the UCC. There was one dissenting vote on the grounds that the program requires more hours than the Handbook allows. It is a total of 84 hours that are required to get a degree in this new program, and the Handbook specifies that no program can require more than 64 hours. Christopher acknowledged that the Senate has looked at this issue several times in the past. There are many programs on campus that require more hours than the Handbook allows. These programs are effectively requiring resources during budget cuts while other programs have been eliminated. It is not a trivial matter that there are these oversize programs on campus. As Christopher stated, it’s part of a larger discussion, but worth noting that there was a dissenting vote on this program and the reasons why. 

Erin let everyone know that AJ Grube, chair of the Sport Management department, is in attendance to answer any questions or hear comment. Erin also reminded that the program does require a vote and reminded that any curriculum on the spreadsheet may be brought up by a Senator.
Comment: How is it possible that programs are approved that are 20 hours beyond max?
Response: Beth may know the history better than I, but my understanding is that each one of these, there is a request for approval to go over and that in the past they were often granted without any serious challenge.

Discussion continued. 

Beth commented that it is not something they have monitored very closely and other than the committees sometimes challenging it. Sometimes there are accreditation reasons or occasionally justifications from the department for going over. 

Christopher pointed out that when they looked at this a few years ago; there are accredited programs within our state and UNC system that are much smaller in many cases and half the hours in certain cases. There’s an accredited program in Sport Management in NC that is smaller.
Comment: My quick thing is we either have to change the Faculty Handbook…I don’t understand why we would vote yes on something that goes against the document…

Comment from Erin: For information, last year when FS addressed this, it was the recommendation and a resolution that went to Academic Affairs that programs that went above that existed already have to justify in their 5 year program review. They have to go to their peer institutions and compare and justify anything above.

This is anything moving forward and was new last year.

Comment from AJ Grube: The background of this request is to bring the Sport Mgmt program in line with other College of Business programs, (Accounting, Finance, Management, Marketing). There is a core in COB that everyone takes. It is worth noting that the Faculty is currently working toward reducing that core. The request to change SM to a BSBA and drop the BS is means that we want our students to have the same core as every other student in the COB…I don’t think next Fall it will look like 51 hours.

Comment: What would happen if we said no today and you brought it up next fall? Would it have bad consequences for the students?

Comment: We will have to look at all the other programs in the COB at that point.

Comment: But, you only have one in front of us now, right?

Comment: Right, but what I would have to do is look at what type of appeal process there is because there are existing programs with the same core; it’s no different than other programs in the College…It brings us in line…it also strengthens the degree. There are 10 Sport Mgmt programs in AACSB Accredited Colleges of Business and ours is one of them. To have our students have the same core, which is to say understanding principles of business, strengthens our degree. Sport Management is basically principles of business applied to the sporting industry. 
Comment: To clarify, if this was approved with the total number of credits now they would have to justify in the program review why they are over?

Comment from Beth: That is correct. 

Comment: But there were degrees that were approved in the past that would have to do that?

Comment from Beth: Yes, in your program review, sometimes it’s with accreditation; sometimes it’s not.

Comment: It seems like if we are asking the program review, is that justification any different than the program proposal that was just reviewed. 
Comment: It’s a different body that does that 5 year review.

Comment: If you are making a case to anybody…it seems you make that same justification to APRC as to program reviewers. 

Comment: I don’t know that the AA form requires that kind of information.

Comment from Beth: It doesn’t at this point. It could in the future require that kind of information if you are proposing for an exception to a rule – you ought to have to justify it in some way. I see what you are saying. 
Discussion continued.

Comment: Part of the difficulty is the limit is in conflict with the requirements of any accreditation. I challenge them to find any engineering program that completes their degree in 60 hours – it’s not there. We have a limit that it based on certain types of programs at this institution …there are two issues: 1) overage and 2) the limit just doesn’t fit the requirements that we are now facing. 

Comment: There are cases and there are cases. I think when you are looking at engineering programs you want to compare them to other engineering programs; when you are looking at business you compare them to other business programs; art to other art programs and in most cases our programs are larger than comparable programs within the UNC system and within the State.

Discussion continued. 

ELECTRONIC VOTE FOR SPORTS MANAGEMENT NEW PROGRAM
Yes:   14
No:      9

Abstain: 1

The new program passes.
There were no other curriculum items brought forward for a vote.
Collegial Review Council/Vicki Szabo, Chair:

University Standards for Teaching Effectiveness (4.04 C.1)
Vicki said this is effectively a revision of the Seven Dimensions of Teaching. It was voted to organize a Task Force at the last Senate meeting; they met and brought it to the CRC. The CRC revised it and have presented it here today. There are two typo corrections; one is in the whereas and one on page two in the table, the last column should read Student Response to Instruction rather than Student Perceptions of Learning. On the top of page 3 the 2nd bullet point should read…faculty member’s pedagogy, instead of faculty member’s assignment.
Vicki said they will eventually get a website with a link to the Provost Office website where this new evaluative system could be put up with a bibliography of resources.
Comment: Did the task force consider would it warrant looking at the SAI questions?

Response from Vicki: We did not. I talked to them about that early on. That that was not their charge. 

Comment: …I was thinking SAIs for evidence and I know originally when we were talking about the revision of the SAI questions, part was to try to make it more clear for people to peel off the Seven Dimensions and measure stuff.

Comment: We never considered revising the questions; that was never part of the discussion. There was a clear effort to consider the five factors measured by the SAI in terms of their alignment with the concepts and constructs. They were not well aligned with the Seven Dimensions.
Comment: So alignment is more appropriate with what is proposed than with what currently is.

Comment: I wonder if it is necessary to stipulate the evidence that is allowed in that first paragraph about teaching; teachers will provide evidence that teaching is effective and I wonder if we can’t come up with language that will say SAIs and peer evaluations are primary tools but make it clear that other tools, other data would be allowed. Someone might come up with something and this puts an awful lot of weight on the SAIs which are still controversial.

Comment:  I think, D. on the very last page, allows departments to add as much as they would like as long as it fits in the that box. For Collegial Review or DCRDs…I think what the task force envisioned was establishing a matrix of evidences that could be university wide and departments could add as they deemed appropriate.
Comment from Vicki: I also wanted to add that these are the university standards; the university standards are just the basic matrix that is embedded in the DCRD and the departments can’t vary these…the university standards are just the lowest common denominator.

Comment: Also from the research that we did, student evaluations, teaching and the SAI in particular, we had to evaluate professional aspects of teaching and student response (couldn’t hear – missed).

Discussion continued. 

Comment: This document continues to shift toward more and more emphasis on SAIs and even though you pulled out some of the questions that may be relevant the fact of the matter is, it’s a number and the number has more power in the evaluation of teaching effectiveness than many of us would like to admit. Some in the TPR committees have never seen you in class, have never witnessed how you do, yet that number is sitting there. That would be my concern. It pushes this another step forward with SAIs being much more important than I think they should.

Comment: Direct Observation is in the Handbook and the UNC system as required…I mean, they cannot do it, but they cannot do it legally. …I think that we wanted the SAI data, in each category there are two bodies of data and so the SAIs are there, but they are really important. Not more important, but really important. 

Comment: I agree with X, there is a real danger here. In doing some research in the AUP Redbook, what we are essentially proposing to do here is eliminate the power that we did have a faculty to write a document about our own teaching seven dimensions, which people talked about whether or not they liked that, and replaced it with more power given to the students to assess the faculty members teaching effectiveness so to speak. And of course there are any number of problems with the SAIs in the first place and it pertains to maybe a student not doing well in the course and they could skew the results. I’m just saying from a power distribution perspective I agree with X.
Comment from Vicki: …My recollection is this proposal does not add any additional weight to SAIs. It is not included anymore that it was in a candidates file. It’s exactly the same. The only thing we have taken out- we’ve not changed the measures of faculty performance – we’ve just changed the statement on teaching currencies as replacement for those seven dimensions. We’ve not added any new emphasis on SAI…

We’re not asking the SAI to appear more than any other evaluative measure. The only thing we have taken out is that seven dimension narrative and it’s replaced with a statement on teaching currency which the literature shows to be the thing that was not measured by this other peer review teaching direct observation of SAIs…so that is the one thing we have to capture from the faculty member him or herself…The SAIs aren’t being used or more – there’s no additional emphasis.

Discussion was had about removing the table that seems to be causing the impression for some of more weight being given to SAIs. Other comments were that the table was clear and helped.
Discussion continued.

Comment: What people write about the seven dimensions is mind numbingly dull and added nothing and we didn’t read it. It many cases it’s the same thing copied year after year. I would say it in many cases, the faculty member addressing the seven dimensions carried almost no weight in the evaluation process. The issue here is what distinguishes university teaching…? We are disciplinary experts…we expect to have the ability to translate that disciplinary expertise into teaching what is current in our fields…what have you done for me lately that demonstrates your currency in your discipline? It is a much more interesting and targeted statement and distinguishes what we do as university professors from other teachers….

Discussion continued about concern with the table being misinterpreted. Again, others said they would not infer any weighting from the table. 
Comment: The idea is then when writing our statement, something that is helpful for me when I look in people’s files is in their reflections about the SAI and about the peer evaluation the instructor is giving content and saying, oh yea, I know where that came from and this didn’t really work whatever. So, is that assumed to be in the self report or is it really, those two questions. Maybe the 2nd question is where that falls in so you are still providing input and context for the SAI so that does wraparound that potentially perceived weight.

Comment: You’ve got five pages to make your statement. You can add whatever you wanted. These things have to be in there. 

Discussion continued. 

Comment: What I’m hearing, this is expected to have some redundancy with our five page narrative…Your initial five page statement does typically have a statement on teaching and I would imagine a lot of this material is what I would think of putting in there. I’m not saying redundancy is bad. ….but is that expected?

Comment from Vicki: This decision that we are making about these new guidelines have all sorts of ramifications which is why we wanted to get to this first. DCRDs are going to be adapted, but the guidelines for dossiers will incorporate this perhaps in a different way. The seven dimensions of teaching were taken out last year and we might insert an additional statement on teaching currency or something. With respect to the application of it, that still has to be all worked out. So, right there could be redundancy…one reason we wanted to get to this first is because we have got to start thinking about how this works on the ground so we will come back to that.
Comment: When you say in the category of Professional Aspects of Teaching and the SAIs are you referring to the work that students do as the evaluation piece. In other words you are showing the kind of work that students do, their projects, research…and then in the perception of learning carryover in SAI is that the distinction between these two boxes? Because I don’t know how students are supposed to evaluate your professional aspects of teaching if they may not have a sense of what the professional aspects are.

Comment from Vicki: The examples are: my instructor is well prepared for class, feedback from instructor clearly indicates am I getting assessment back in time. So, I think they are giving you some examples in the SAI of what is relevant.

Comment: Isn’t that the same thing that happens in the Student Perception of Learning? It was noted that Student Perception of Learning was actually changed to Student Response to Instruction). How do you distinguish? I don’t quite understand.

Comment: They are different SAI questions.

Comment: SAI is the measure, but there are variations within the SAI that’s applicable to that category.

Discussion was had about which categories represent the boxes in the table. Discussion was also had about the students’ ability to discuss the Professional Aspects of Teaching. 

Comment: Students have the power to assess, but may not be at a level where they can assess. Faculty have told me they have made classes easier, less rigorous so SAIs will be better. Seniors critical thinking scores are low, but GPAs are high…these are the dangers of SAI.

Comment from Vicki: That is not really what this task force is about. If we want to revise SAI again we can, but that is not what this task force is about. SAI is the measure we use right now, we have to use it and it is part of our assessment. These concerns are huge concerns, but I think that is another task forces concerns.

Comment: You look at the bibliography, hypothetically this is a bad student evaluation…the student evaluations in theory are reputable, valuable measures of faculty performance…if they aren’t prepared and are late and all those things then we do judge that. That’s separate from this evaluation of our teaching effectiveness. What people sent me as concerns is about student learning. I think ideally, we would love to assess faculty teaching by evaluating student learning. In its ideal that is a perfect thing to do. It is impossible to make a university wide statement about evaluating student learning. 
Comment: I sent this around to my faculty before and several faculty mentioned relationships between rigor and SAI scores and whether you intended to do it or not, I think the emphasis has increased for SAI and it’s kind of insidious. It’s been very specific in say professional aspects of the class and there are only two things there, but it is moving in that direction and that is a concern.

Comment from Vicki: Departments have the right to include the grade averages alongside the SAIs if you have a class that is exceptionally rigorous and the students all failed. The DCRDs in the dept can include that information. We do in our dept and it’s incredibly helpful. They’re allowed to if they want to and it would augment and reflect that.

Comment from Beth: I just want to say I know lots of faculty that have very high standards and that have very rigorous activities and learning experiences in their classroom and have very high marks on student instruction. I think that a huge message needs to go to faculty that rigor does not equate with low SAI scores. I think that is a slippery slope. I understand the nervousness about SAIs, but I also know that students appreciate rigor and excellent teaching as well when they have had to work their butts off.
Comment: One of my first years here when I was untenured, I worked really hard to do service learning and one of my students said I don’t want to work with real business, I don’t know why you can’t give us a problem that you know the answer to. I’m going to write an evaluation so you don’t get tenure and my evaluation dropped to a 2.5 out of 5. I go to my Dept Head, and he said don’t worry about it, but I dropped to meets expectations and I said don’t those two university awards amount to anything. They didn’t change anything. But nonetheless, they counted it as almost 80 – 100% because it was numeric. So, I’m thrilled that this represents two boxes out of six – 1/3 because that’s one half of what it’s been costing me…

Because we work so hard on engagement…I don’t think I am as good as making them appreciate it when in class, they usually appreciate it a couple of weeks after or when they get their first job…

Discussion continued. In the last paragraph, it was discussed to change the third word “should” to “must”, but this was not agreed to and was not accepted as a friendly amendment. It can be revisited if needed. 
The question was called.

VOTE ON CALLING THE QUESTION AND ENDING DISCUSSION:

Yes: 23

No: 1

Abstain: 0

The motion passes. 

VOTE OF RESOLUTION WITH CHANGE TO PAGE 3 (ASSIGNMENT TO PEDAGOGY) AND CHANGE TO THE TABLE HEADING (STUDENT PERCEPTIONS OF LEARNING TO STUDENT RESPONSE TO INSTRUCTION):

Yes: 20

No: 4

Abstain: 1

SENATE REPORTS____________________________________________________________
Senate Reports were not heard due to time constraints.

There will be an overflow meeting on November 3, 2011.
The meeting was adjourned.
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